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4 August 2023 
 
 
Ms Carmel Donnelly PSM 
Chair 
Biodiversity Market Monitoring Review  
Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal  
PO Box K35  
Haymarket Post Shop 
SYDNEY  NSW  1240 
 
 
E: ipart@ipart.nsw.gov.au 
 
 
Dear Ms Donnelly PSM, 
 
CCAA RESPONSE TO THE BIODIVERSITY MARKET MONITORING REVIEW – IPART ISSUES PAPER 
 
We thank the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal NSW (IPART) for the chance to comment 
upon the Monitoring the Biodiversity Credits Market in NSW Issues Paper and the proposal for IPART 
to monitor the performance of, and competition within our state’s biodiversity credits market over a 
3-year period. We note the Review’s final terms of reference as outlined by former Minister 
Dominello, requesting that an annual market monitoring report is published within 6 months of the 
end of each financial year.  
 
Cement Concrete & Aggregates Australia (CCAA) is the peak industry body for cement 
manufacturers, concrete suppliers and extractive operators throughout New South Wales. 
Collectively known as the heavy construction materials industry, our members are engaged in the 
quarrying of sand, stone and gravel, the manufacture of cement and the supply of pre-mixed 
concrete to meet New South Wales’s building and construction needs. 
 
Our industry has always been strongly committed to the protection and improvement of 
environmental values and minimising environmental impacts when they arise and we strongly 
believe that we have an obligation to supply construction materials in an environmentally 
responsible and sustainable manner.  
 
CCAA members retain a significant interest in the NSW Biodiversity Credits Market given the 
decades-long operational nature of quarries and their progressive rehabilitation once resources are 
extracted. We have previously commented upon the Biodiversity Conservation Fund Charge (BCF) 
Charge System, the NSW Legislative Council’s Inquiry into the Integrity of the NSW Biodiversity 
Offsets Scheme and last November’s consultation on the scope of this review’s draft terms of 
reference.  
 

We strongly believe that our members understand the importance of maintaining and delivering 
healthy biodiversity outcomes, the need to minimise biodiversity loss and they express an interest 
and desire to participate in the credits market more routinely.  However, the challenges with the 
practicality and functioning of the market are numerous as we noted in our submission last year1: 

 
1 NSW - Biodiversity Credits Market Review (ccaa.com.au) 






